NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

January 9, 2012
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Debbie Donofry, Paul Salvatore, Paul Snyder, Karen White, Warren Woldorf and Borough Council Liaison, Larry Auerweck.  
Audience members included Jeanne Haeckel, Susan Bannon, Ted Schmidt and Diane LeBas.   

Call to Order

Chairman Woldorf called the meeting to order at 7:04 P.M. 
New Business

Welcome Borough Council Liaison

Chairman Woldorf welcomed Mr. Auerweck as the Commission’s new Council Liaison.

Reorganization

Chairman Woldorf advised the members that he was not interested in being considered for the Commission Chairman or Vice Chairman this year.



Election of Chairman

The members discussed the election of Chairman.  Mr. Salvatore nominated Mr. Craig as Chairman.  There were no additional nominations for Chairman.

Mr. Snyder made a motion to close the nominations for Chairman and to nominate Mr. Craig for Chairman.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Salvatore and passed with one member voting nay (5-1).

Election of Vice Chairman

The members discussed the election of Vice Chairman.  Mr. Snyder nominated Mr. Salvatore for Vice Chairman.  There were no additional nominations for Vice Chairman.

Mrs. White made a motion to close the nominations for Vice Chairman and to nominate Mr. Salvatore for Vice Chairman.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Snyder and passed with one member voting nay (5-1).

Selection of meeting dates and time for 2012 
Chairman Craig confirmed that the Commission will continue to meet on the first Monday of the month at 7 P.M., with the exception of January and September due to the holidays.  Those meetings would be moved to the second Monday of the month (January 9th and September 10th).  Former Chairman Woldorf reported that he notified the Borough of the Commission’s 2012 meeting schedule. 

Old Business

Proposed “Stocking Works II” land development project – Conditional Use application discussion (alternate Scheme C)

Chairman Craig notified the members that review of the proposed “Stocking Works II” project is slowing down and that the applicant has requested to continue the Conditional Use hearing scheduled for January 10, 2012 to later in the month, possibly January 26th.   The applicant prefers “Scheme A” and that “Scheme C” is a backup plan.  Council will not be having a Conditional Use hearing at their January 10th meeting, but will be discussing the new date for continuing the hearing.  The applicant would like to give all the new representatives from the Township and Borough a chance to review the information.  William Bolla is the new Borough Solicitor.

The members discussed reviewing “Scheme C”.  Chairman Craig advised that the Commission would not be reviewing “Scheme C” tonight, due to the applicant’s request to continue the Conditional Use hearing.  Applications need to be reviewed within sixty days of filing.
Mr. Woldorf commented on “Scheme C” being a new application with a new fee and on the recent changes to the proposal.  He questioned Mr. Auerweck with regards to the Commission reviewing “Scheme C” tonight.  Mr. Auerweck reported that he feels “Scheme C” will not be discussed at Council’s January 10, 2012 meeting.  Mr. Woldorf expressed concerns with “Scheme C” being discussed at Council’s January 26th meeting and the Commission not having a formal opportunity to discuss the matter unless a special meeting is scheduled.  Mr. Auerweck referenced “Scheme C’ being a backup in case “Scheme A” is denied.

The members discussed their review of past plans and ways the plans have evolved.  Mrs. White commented on the management and size of the parking structure.  Mr. Woldorf advised that he did not believe Council members were interested in the Borough maintaining the parking structure.

The members compared “Scheme A” to “Scheme C”.
The members discussed density within the Borough.  Mr. Woldorf reported that according to his calculations “Scheme C” would be the third least dense area within the Borough.  He noted that “Scheme C” proposes seventy-eight living units.
Chairman Craig commented on the applicant’s concerns that “Scheme A” would be denied and the Borough not knowing the uses of buildings.  Mrs. White commented on the questions asked at the Conditional Use Hearing and the applicant advising that a restaurant is not being proposed.  Chairman Craig commented on the Borough’s ability to set restrictions.  
Mrs. White commented on her review of the December minutes and the comment regarding the new parking ordinance not applying to “Scheme A” due to the plan being filed prior to the approval of the ordinance.  Chairman Craig stated that is correct.  Mrs. White noted that “Scheme A” does comply with the new parking ordinance.  Chairman Craig advised on his discussions with Lynn Bush from the Bucks County Planning Commission regarding the matter.  Chairman Woldorf reported that the existing ordinance requires three parking spaces for residential units and that the third parking space can be located off site.  The new ordinance is more restrictive and that on “Scheme A” the applicant is providing more parking than required by the Borough.  Chairman Craig noted that per the law the applicant is only required to provide the amount of parking that is required by the prior ordinance.
Chairman Craig commented on the Commissions procedures for reviewing plans and that plans need to comply with zoning.  He referenced a check list provided by the BCPC for reviewing plans.  He noted that plans need to meet the Borough’s five conditions to be in compliance.   
Mrs. White commented on reviewing engineered and concept plans.  She discussed the plans submitted for Mr. Smith’s proposed project being concept plans and the lack of detail.

Chairman Craig reviewed the five conditions the applicant needs to meet.  Mr. Woldorf commented on the applicant meeting the five conditions and noted that the developer needs to provide assurance to Borough Council.  He commented on the plans meeting parking requirements, their effect to traffic and noted that Conditional Use is for Council to or not to approve a TND on this site, not a specific plan.

Chairman Craig reviewed the items on the BCPC’s plan review check list.
The members discussed the various requirements for parking space sizes found through the Borough’s ordinances.  It was acknowledged that there were discrepancies.  

The members discussed the December 7, 2011 Conditional Use hearing, the questions asked of applicant and their responses.
The members discussed the next step if the Conditional Use is approved.  Chairman Craig advised that if the Commission does get a plan back for review; the plan would have already been reviewed by the BCPC, the Borough Zoning Office and Borough Engineer.  

Mr. Woldorf requested Chairman Craig to provide the members with a copy of the BCPC’s plan review check list.  Chairman Craig provided the members with copies and advised that he would send electronic copies.

The members discussed their review of preliminary and final plans, what information is required and final plans needing to comply.
Chairman Craig stated that Conditional Use plans should not be requesting any variances.

The members discussed “Schemes A, B and C” with regards to the lack of engineering.  They also discussed the past plans submitted with regards to the parking garage and underground parking.  It was acknowledged that past plans exceeded the Borough’s height restrictions and that “Scheme A” complies with the Borough’s ordinances.

Chairman Craig advised that “Scheme C” would not be reviewed in detail tonight and suggested for members to compare “Scheme C” to the ordinance and the checklist provided by the BCPC for possible discussion at the February meeting.
Chairman Craig commented with regards to the Conditional Use, on the number of parking spaces and units being proposed, the amount of parking required and the impact to traffic.

Mrs. White commented with the regards to the traffic patterns being proposed and the prior traffic study submitted.
The members discussed the traffic study that was conducted in April, 2010, the Borough’s current traffic issues and “Schemes A, B and C” with regards to parking and traffic flow.

Mr. Salvatore questioned ownership of the existing parking lots in the area planned for development.  It was agreed that the some of the parking is owned by the applicant and some by the Borough.  It was suggested to look into who owns what.

Chairman Craig commented on moving forward with reviewing the plans and Council possibly receiving information during the Conditional Use hearings and wanting comment from the Commission.  Mr. Auerweck reported that Council looks to the Commission as advisors.

Mrs. White suggested that Council request an updated traffic impact study and getting comments from the various emergency service departments.
Mr. Woldorf commented on the prior traffic study submitted by the applicant and reported that the applicant will need to convince Council that the approved plan will comply.

Ms. Haeckel commented on the traffic study with regards to who is paying for the study and the expert witness favoring the information for whom ever is paying the bill.  She question if the Borough could require the data to be collected during a certain time of day and location.  Mr. Woldorf commented on the information included in the 2010 study.
The members agreed to recommend Borough Council request the study be updated based on plan.
Mr. Woldorf commented on the April, 2010 traffic study and reported that the Commission requested the study be reviewed by a traffic engineer and was advised that there was no money for review at this time.  However, the study was reviewed by the Traffic Committee

The members discussed ways to address traffic and recommending that the Borough’s Traffic Engineer review the modifications to existing study.  The majority of the members agreed that the study submitted in 2010 is outdated.
Mr. Woldorf suggested referring to the information submitted in 2010 as a traffic analysis, not a study.
Mr. Salvatore noted that currently there is no traffic study, but the Borough could request a study as part of the Conditional Use.  If the applicant chooses not to provide the study, the application can be denied.  If the applicant submits a study, the Borough would have to pay the cost for review of the information.  In the land development process the applicant has an escrow account to pay the review costs. 

Mrs. White commented on the effects to the plan due to the traffic flow design, entrances and exits.
Chairman Craig reported that a traffic study is not required for land development and that he will send a note to Borough Council regarding the recommendation to request a traffic analysis.  

The members discussed the parking structure proposed in “Scheme A” being shown as a two level parking deck.

Mrs. White commented on parking structures with regards to stability and security.
Mrs. Donofry reported on her concerns regarding the residential parking area being located underground.

The members discussed the maintenance/management of parking structures and having an agreement with the developer regarding the maintenance/management.  Mrs. White reported on her experience with regards to the construction and maintenance of parking structures.  Chairman Craig questioned how the matter is covered under building codes or zoning ordinances.  Mr. Woldorf commented on the plan being reviewed by the Borough Engineer.  The members discussed parking structures with regards to inspections, devaluing and meeting structural codes.  Chairman Craig reported that the applicant would need to provide assurance of the structural quality of the garage.  It was suggested for the Borough to set requirements.  Ms. Haeckel suggested that the Borough require inspections.
Chairman Craig requested the members to review “Scheme C” for possible discussion at the Commission’s February meeting.  

The members agreed that they have specific concerns with regards to the parking structure and the other structures meeting building codes.
Approval of December 5, 2011 Meeting Minutes

Minutes of the regular meeting of December 5, 2011 were reviewed.  Mr. Woldorf questioned if the statement made in paragraph 5, on page 3 needed to be clarified.  The majority of the members agreed the statement did not need to be changed.  
Mr. Salvatore made a motion to approve the minutes from December 5, 2011 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Snyder and passed unanimously with three members abstaining due to absence (3-0-3).

Privilege of the Floor

Mr. Woldorf reported that the copies of Ordinance #717 provided to Commission in November, 2011 are incorrect.  He provided the members with corrected copies.  

The Recording Secretary advised the members that due to vacation she would not be at the July meeting.

Mr. Snyder thanked Mr. Woldorf for his years of service to the Borough and Commission.

Mr. Woldorf advised Mr. Auerweck that the Commission would be looking to Council for advice/guidance.

Adjournment
There being no further business, Chairman Craig requested a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Mrs. White made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. 
Salvatore and passed unanimously (6-0).

The meeting adjourned at 8:55 P.M.

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 6, 2012 at 7:00 P.M. 






Respectfully submitted,






______________________






Christy Holley-Flaherty
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